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City of McMinnville 
Planning Department 

231 NE Fifth Street 
McMinnville, OR  97128 

(503) 434-7311
www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov 

MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE: May 9, 2022  
TO: Mayor and City Councilors 
FROM: Heather Richards, Planning Director 
SUBJECT: New Public Testimony for G 7-21, Three Mile Lane Area Plan 

Mayor and Councilors, 

Following is the public testimony that has been received 05.4.22 – 05.09.22 for the Three Mile 
Lane Area Plan public hearing.  You will note from the testimony that there is some confusion 
conflating the three quasi-judicial rezone applications that are currently being considered by 
the Planning Commission in the Three Mile Lane area, and the Three Mile Lane Area Plan that 
is being considered by the City Council.  Staff and legal counsel continue to advise you to 
focus on the testimony that is germane to the Three Mile Lane Area Plan. 

Public Testimony: 

• Letter from Nanette Pirisky, 05.04.22
• Email from Tad Beckwith, 05.05.22
• Letter from Ramsey McPhillips, 05.06.22
• Letter from Kathleen McKinney, 05.06.22
• Email from Crownhill Farm, 05.07.22
• Letter from Peter Gladheart, 05.07.22
• Letter from Rick Nhys, Greenlight Engineering, 05.08.22
• Email from Jake Rockwood, 05.09.22
• Email from Ron Hutchinson, 05.09.s
• Letter from Amanda Winter, 05.09.22
• Letter from Currents Gallery, 05.09.22
• Letter from Mark Davis, 05.09.22
• Letter from Ilsa Perse, 05.09.22
• Letter from Jason Lett, 05.09.22
• Letter from Bill Bordeaux, 05.09.22
• Letter from Robin Ricker, 05.09.22
• Letter from Steve Rupp, 05.09.22
• Letter from Yamhill County Parkway Committee, 05.09.22 

http://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov/
http://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov/


To the City Council: 
 
I would like to comment on the Three Mile Lane Area Plan.  
I live in that part of town and appreciate the city taking an interest in improving our 
neighborhood.  
I would like to point out that if you are wanting to improve the neighborhood, that you 
focus on removing and replacing the sidewalks, especially on Dunn Place. With the 
increase of medical facilities and other offices, foot traffic has increased, and the 
sidewalks are too dangerous to walk on! The vehicle traffic has also increased, which 
make walks in the road dangerous as well. The City of McMinnville planted the trees 
that are causing the damage, yet the City states that it is the homeowner’s responsibility 
to fix the damaged and dangerous sidewalks. This does not make sense to me, if the 
City is wanting to improve this side of McMinnville, why not invest in the safety of the 
neighborhood as well? 
I invite the McMinnville City Council to take a walk through this neighborhood – but 
please be careful and watch your step! 
 
I support many features talked about in the plan. More parks and trails would be nice.  
Minimal retail stores and a healthy restaurant that serve the neighborhood would be 
welcome, as would improvements to the frontage road system. 
 
What I do not agree with is constructing a huge regional shopping center across the 
highway. It would be hard for us to reach without driving there and just make the traffic 
worse.  
 
I urge you to support the plan without including the large shopping center.  
Thank you for listening to my thoughts. 
 
Nanette Pirisky 
262 NE Dunn Place 
McMinnville, OR 97128 
 



From: Tad Beckwith
To: Heather Richards
Subject: TMLAP hearing testimony
Date: Thursday, May 5, 2022 9:03:02 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Hi Heather,

Please add this written testimony.

From Tad Beckwith as written testimony for the City Council TMLAP hearing:

Thank you for listening to the citizens of this county regarding the Three Mile Lane Area 
Plan.  Since 1999, I’ve traveled and commuted by bicycle over 50,000 miles, including 
many, many trips from Dayton and Lafayette to McMinnville. I’ve ridden on both Highways 
99 and 18.  While I applaud the plans to create bike and pedestrian lanes and even safer, 
separate paths, I will work against, with many other citizens of this county, the plans to 
develop the land around Highway 18 into shopping complexes.  
 
We don’t want McMinnville to be “on the way USA” with another boring barrage of franchise 
stores run by a New York developer.  Let’s invest our planning in livable wage industrial 
jobs and quality of life transit corridors so we can stay focused on making McMinnville 
unique and supporting locally owned businesses and an economy that invests in local 
families.
 
Tad Beckwith
Dayton, Oregon

mailto:tadboy@gmail.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov


RAMSEY McPHILLIPS 
13000 SW McPhillips Road 

McMinnville, OR 97128 
 
Three Mile Plan                                                                                                            May 6, 2022 
 
 
Dear McMinnville City Council, 
 
The numbers don’t add up. 
 
I am confused why McMinnville is considering the TMLAP at this time, especially changes to 
land across Highway 18 that has always been the city’s blue chip industrial site.  
 
Do we need to add new commercial and residential land to accommodate local growth? 
 
Given the recent UGB expansion and additional Middle Housing zoning added by Senate Bill 
2001, the answer is no.  Two years ago the city added more than enough commercial land to 
the UGB to meet the need that is identified in its adopted plans.  We also added more than 
enough residential land to meet the projected need without adding more housing south of the 
highway.  
 
The Planning Department should have applied the “needs” test, taking into account the recent 
UGB expansion and Senate Bill 2001 additions.   
 
There is an impressive amount of information presented by the Planning Staff and the applicant 
on the land use of the “study area,” but the entire inventory of McMinnville is not included in 
the “study area” and it should be.  I am not finding a city-wide “needs” analysis in the material 
presented.  Much of the material predates the recent UGB, and Middle Housing passage; 
therefore not matched to the inventoried new growth projections.  Why not?  
 
As you are all aware, I opposed the recent inclusion of the Redmond/Noble EFU land in the 
recent west side UGB expansion.  I did not think their farmland was necessary, if one accounted 
for the projected Middle Housing infill numbers. It most certainly wasn’t necessary if we were 
just going to turn around and plan for hundreds of more housing units south of the highway.  
 
This is particularly irksome to me, given your dismissal of my previous request to apply the 
Middle Housing law before destroying our farmland.  These housing units should have been 
accounted for.   The Three Mile Lane Area Plan preferred alternative was drafted before the 
UGB expansion.   It is wholly counter to the protection of farmland to claim the UGB needed to 
be expanded so aggressively on the west side because we “needed it” and then add in more 
housing units on land already in the previous UGB on the south side. The numbers don’t add 
up. 



 
I get it.  A smart negotiating ploy is to ask for everything with the understanding you will likely 
compromise somewhere in the middle when the deal is inked.  It appears however, given the 
recent zone planning changes in McMinnville, that the Planning Department has indeed asked 
for everything, and is getting it. The UGB expansion without consideration of the Middle 
Housing carve out, Middle housing itself, the Baker Creek expansion and now the TMLAP is 
“getting everything.”  Where is the middle, fact-based compromise?  Is this what the City 
leaders want?  The “everything” explosion of growth of a Bend or Seaside?  
 
We have a wonderful bookstore, multiple fast food outlets, a Best Western, Comfort Inn, a Red 
Lion, multiple boutique hotels, and Bed and Breakfasts.  Do we need a Barnes & Noble, a Hilton 
and a Marriott?  We have a Walmart, Bi-mart and Dollar Tree.  We have a Lowes.  Do we also 
need a Home Depot?  Is having a Costco going to make the City somehow complete?  I called 
the Costco corporate offices and they are aware of McMinnville. They have no intention of 
building a facility here.  Maybe if McMinnville is due a massive explosion of people moving 
here, they will change their minds.  To justify this expansion on that one potential non-starter is 
not proper planning.  
 
The problem with McMinnville is not that we don’t have enough commercially zoned land, it is 
that we don’t have a high-paying job base so that people can afford housing.  The matrix to 
study is the jobs to housing to workplace ratio. Not the miles to the nearest Costco. The jobs 
proposed at the TMLAP will not support the residential housing proposed in the recently 
expanded UGB.  The west-side UGB expansion is going to be filled with commuters and retirees 
with ample room for apartment dwellers.  The City needs to concentrate on planning for high-
wage industrial and institutional job creation, not on accommodating folks whizzing by on their 
way to Lincoln City.  
 
Building a giant commercial development to accommodate people driving to the coast is not 
justification for you turning the Highway 18 BYPASS into a retail corridor.   We currently have 
the necessary commercial business inventory to accommodate McMinnville well into the future 
without this change.   
 
There is middle ground between reckless promotion of growth and only preserving the grown. 
Oregon has long relied on third party population studies to steer municipalities to that middle 
ground. There is no past or current (Portland State will conduct McMinnville’s next population 
study in 2023) population matrix that backs up this zone change. In this situation, McMinnville 
should see how, and if, the recently expanded UGB and State legislated Middle Housing bill 
begin to methodically grow our city before piling on commercial zoning, that is not 
substantiated with evidentiary local population values, across the bypass highway. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Ramsey McPhillips 
 



2160 NE Village Ct        May 6, 2022 

McMinnville, OR 97128 

 

Members of the McMinnville City Council: 

I am a resident of the Village, a neighborhood in the Three Mile Lane area. Several years ago, I 
participated in a series of workshops, with many of my neighbors, convened by the City Planning 
Department to create a vision for the Three Mile Lane Area. 

We were asked to help create a vision for the “gateway” to McMinnville. My neighbors and I were more 
concerned with the livability of our area as well as maintaining our property values. I heard people’s 
concerns about being isolated from the rest of the city and the need for a regular gas station, grocery 
store and perhaps restaurants.  

Some of us expressed concerns about the growing noise from Highway 18, lack of sidewalks in the area, 
the lack of ability to use the length of the frontage road, Cumulus without having to go out on the 
highway.  

The City planners discussed how the plan for this area was to add more housing, including multifamily 
housing and employment opportunities in several areas that would allow light industrial, with the 
understanding that heavy industrial would no longer be permitted. There was mention made of an 
Innovation campus which would be light industrial and bring in better paying jobs than retail jobs do. 

I never heard any discussion about shopping centers nor big box stores, both of which would have been 
in opposition to an attractive gateway to McMinnville. 

Imagine my shock when I started hearing that a huge tract of land is owned by a national real estate firm 
that specializes in large shopping centers and big box stores! I’ve talked to several of my neighbors who 
were also shocked. 

If this comes to fruition, it not only negates an attractive “gateway” to McMinnville, setting aside all the 
work that was done on that plan several years ago, but it will ruin the livability of the many 
neighborhoods in the Three Mile Lane area with the tremendous increase of noise and traffic. I have 
often been saddened by the many strip malls along 99w in town and wondered why that was ever 
allowed and yet now there is under consideration another eyesore along Highway 18.  

I, along with some of my neighbors, feel that we have had something (a 40 acre retail center!) snuck into 
this plan without our knowledge. It’s hard not to be angry about this especially when what we asked for 
is included in small part but deference is being given to an out of state developer.  

As I reviewed various documents, the 1981 plan, 1996 plan and documents from the past couple of 
years, I didn’t see any mention of bringing “big box” stores to Highway 18. In the ten years that I have 
lived here, the noise level from Highway 18 has increased a lot, the Baker Rock site has gotten noisier 
(sometimes at night), the airport has gone from some helicopters and light planes to adding in jets, a 
huge airshow has come in and now a proposal for a 40 acre retail center? Is that because Goal 1 is to 
“support and enhance the district’s economic vitality and marketability”? So Goal 1 kicks out Goal 4 “an 
aesthetically pleasing gateway to McMinnville” (I’m sorry but big box stores no matter how pretty you 



make them look do NOT make an aesthetically pleasing gateway!). Goal 5 also gets kicked out since this 
does NOT “improve the district for existing and future McMinnville residents in the area”. Goal 5 should 
be Goal 1. One of the goals I wanted added in was livability. High noise levels are not compatible with 
livability. 

I realize that money can be a big influencer but please, each of you consider what you want our City to 
be known for, what would make it attractive to people, both to visit and live here? Big box stores in a 
mammoth shopping area isn’t my idea of where I want to live. I moved here because I wanted a town 
that had a downtown that felt like the heart and soul of a place. Where I could pop in and out of shops, 
people would know me, I could sit on a corner and just absorb the community. Those shops would be 
one of a kind stores so you knew what community you were in. Third Street is why I moved here. 99w 
could be a strip mall in any town USA. Strip malls and big box stores do not make a community. They 
destroy it. Please do NOT destroy our neighborhood. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Kathleen McKinney 



From: crownhillfarm@frontier.com
To: Heather Richards
Subject: Comments-Three Mile area plan
Date: Saturday, May 7, 2022 8:16:06 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Good morning,
 
As a lifelong McMinnville area resident, I live on our farm out Baker Creek Rd, I am
more than disappointed in the city planning department, and city council, that they are
pushing for a large commercial expansion, along Three Mile Lane.
 
I am a third generation Farmer/Rancher, who went thru all my schooling in McMinnville,
starting at St. James School, and from the 6th grade on thru the McMinnville public
school system, and finished my schooling at Chemeketa Community College.
 
My family, and now myself have been active within the community, with various
business activities, citizens committees over the years, and I continue to be active with
the Farm Service Agency COC committee, and McMinnville Rural fire dept. board.
 
McMinnville was and has always been and had a small-town atmosphere but has turned
into a want to be Metro sized expansion, which I feel is completely un-necessary, and
not wanted by the majority of citizens and rural folks that shop and call McMinnville
their home base.
 
McMinnville offers all the things anybody could want, with major suppliers, both
corporate and private in almost every sector of the business community.  We do not
need a major expansion, that will kill or cripple many small businesses in the downtown
and adjacent outskirts of town.  Many of the businesses are struggling as we speak, and
this proposed expansion will be the last nail in the coffins of many of these small
businesses. 
 
McMinnville is struggling right now to provide the services that it should be providing
without extra funding that they have been trying to push forward, how in the world do
they expect to cover more services, with more demand and facilities requiring those
services.
 
Traffic right now is horrible at certain times of the day in most of the main roadways and
highways thru and around McMinnville, more traffic from outside sources coming to a
major shopping center is only going to make this worse in all respects.
 
McMinnville needs to keep its small-town atmosphere, we do not need this great little
city trying to keep up with the big cities, and outside money and influence.  It would
appear that our local leaders want to turn this into a major shopping center and draw
many more people.
 
My other concern is that this proposed expansion is taking class one farm ground out of
production and covering it with concrete and asphalt, which can never be put back into
production.
 

mailto:crownhillfarm@frontier.com
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I urge a NO vote on the proposed expansion that is being pushed for the various
reasons listed above,
 
Respectfully submitted,
 
Lucien Gunderman
 
 
Crown Hill Farm
Crown Hill Farm Enterprises
Mochettaz & Gunderman
18155 NW Baker Creek Rd.
McMinnville, OR 97128
Ph/Fax-503-472-5496
Email:crownhillfarm@frontier.com
www.crownhillfarmenterprises.com
 

https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/pVgAC73wJWtRZ81I8_BW8


T0: McMinnville City Council 

From: Peter M. Gladhart, 5075 Winter’s Hill Rd., Dayton, Oregon 

Re:  Ill-considered plan to rezone Industrial space to big-box commercial. 

“Can you say egregious, boys & girls?” 

I will argue that the proposed rezone is bad public policy for at least 3 reasons:  lower incomes of retail employees 
compared to industrial employees, potential poaching of the trade and livelihood of existing McMinnville retail 
establishments, and unfavorable carbon footprint and greenhouse gas production of retail construction compared to 
industrial.  

it makes no sense to trade industrial zoning whose occupants would pay the highest average wages in the City for 
commercial zoning, whose occupants pay the lowest wages, much less than a “living wage.” Industrial jobs can also 
provide advancement into careers, retail doesn’t. 

Who will add one of these Big-Box retail jobs to their household employment portfolio? Will they be residents of the 
study area? Without a pedestrian overpass, those on the north side of the highway will be commuting through the 
traffic by automobile, an expensive way to hold down another low wage job. 

The 3MLAP TEMPLATE AREA ANALYSIS Includes a market analysis that projects oversupply and leakage of Retail activity 
in McMinnville by estimating the purchasing that a population with its demographic makeup and distribution should do 
if it conformed to the tastes of some (one hopes) regional population group.   This estimate is then compared to actual 
purchases in McMinnville and where Mac buys more than expected that is called oversupply, and if less than projected, 
that is “leakage” presumably to some other location or mode. Table 8 on page 96 indicates leakage in General 
Merchandise, Clothing & accessories, Food & Drink Places, Electronics and Home furnishings. 

The textual discussion then goes on to highlight the national trend of the closure of large brick & mortar chains and the 
dramatic rise of online shopping.  In other words, these sales have gone off to Amazon and other online retailers and are 
not waiting to be lured back from Newberg or Portland or Salem. 

A large retail development on 3 Mile Lane will be a potential assault on every 99W retail business from Lowes & ByMart 
in the west to Wilco &Kramer’s Nursery on the East. Les Schwab will suffer if COSTCO moves in.  ODOT is currently 
investing considerable resources in repaving 99W there, making the entire stretch more attractive.  Today (5/7/22) I was 
able to observe several “Retail Space for Lease” signs between Rite-Aid and Wilco while traveling at full Highway speed.  
The “Downtown” of third street is potentially at risk as well – would you like to have a Whole Foods on 3 Mile Lane and 
give up Harvest Fresh? There are also “For rent” or “For Lease” signs on Third Street.  

Finally, it seems that retail construction is inherently susceptible to more frequent renovation, remodeling and 
rebuilding than the construction that provides space for some industrial activity. The retail furnishing begins to look 
tired, the tenant changes and wants a different look, the landlord wishes to project a different image, and materials are 
torn out, thrown away and replaced. This all implies fossil-fuel based extraction of materials from the environment and 
the production of green house gasses as these are produced and transported around the globe.  Further, the teenagers 
attracted to take those low wage retail jobs will be tempted to use their employee discount to buy more stuff of 
ephemeral “need” and ephemeral use, when they should be learning to buy less and use less.  Continuing to operate a 
buy more, spend more economy will destroy the planet in a heartbeat. 











From: Jake Rockwood
To: Claudia Cisneros
Subject: Re: Three Mile Lane Area Plan
Date: Monday, May 9, 2022 10:53:31 AM
Attachments: image001.png

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Jake Rockwood
5765 Mineral Springs Rd
Carlton 97111

Thank You Claudia

On Mon, May 9, 2022 at 10:47 AM Claudia Cisneros
<Claudia.Cisneros@mcminnvilleoregon.gov> wrote:

Good Morning Jake,

Thank you for submitting your public comment, because this is a land-

use decision we will need your address for the record to have standing so

that we can mail you a copy of the decision when it is completed.

Thank you,

Claudia

______________________________________________

Website: http://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov | Recorder Page |

PUBLIC RECORDS LAW DISCLOSURE:  Messages to and from this e-mail address are public records of the City of McMinnville and may be
subject to public disclosure.  This e-mail is subject to the State Retention Schedule.

05/09/2022

Jake Rockwood

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - 
Public Hearing 
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From: Jake Rockwood <earlyschoolmaterials@gmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, May 9, 2022 10:38 AM
To: Claudia Cisneros <Claudia.Cisneros@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>
Subject: Three Mile Lane Area Plan

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

To all concerned with the TMLAP

The TMLAP brings the Tanger Mall project to mind. Folks driving by on the bypass didn't
stop to shop. The local population's needs were not great enough to support Tanger Mall. It
was promoted, built then went bust. It is now a home for medical offices.

Recently I heard a story about Vanderbilt Hospital in Nashville Tn buying and using with
great success a failed shopping center.In fact the first shopping center conversion they did
worked so well they are buying another failed shopping center for their next expansion. The
ample parking and easy access make retired shopping centers ideal for medical uses.

The need for the retail center which is a part of the TMLAP is questionable. Will folks
driving by stop in? Will it draw some of the existing retail businesses from McMinnville
leaving more empty storefronts in town? Will the internet retail business become more
dominant making a huge retail expansion unnecessary?  

When the planned retail space by our hospital goes bust it is really well placed to become an
expansion of our existing hospital. This is the only part of the TMLAP which makes good
sense to me.

Respectfully submitted

Jake Rockwood

Local resident

2 of 2

mailto:earlyschoolmaterials@gmail.com
mailto:Claudia.Cisneros@mcminnvilleoregon.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/G5q4C5yr01Ilp9MTOv1Kx




5/8/2022 

To Heather Richards and the McMinnville City Council: 

 I am writing you in regards to the Three Mile Lane Area Plan. More specifically, I am writing in 
favor of the zone change from industrial to commercial for the section of land within Three Mile Lane.  

After reading through the information provided on the city’s website and speaking with staff 
members from the planning department directly to further understand what this would mean for the 
community, I can see a great benefit to having additional land in the Three Mile Lane area developed 
into stores and restaurants to expand on what McMinnville has to offer its citizens and surrounding 
towns.  

I am born and raised McMinnville and Lafayette and have recently moved back to the area as a 
young professional, after living in different parts of country and world. One thing I knew that has always 
been a constant growing up in this area is that if you want to do any sort of shopping or the occasional 
dining out, you go to Salem or out towards Portland, unless it was just for basic groceries. It was 
disappointing to come back years later and see not much has changed for convenience because I would 
love to put my money back into the community I am in, plus gas is not cheap nowadays.  

The City of McMinnville is a beautiful place that I love dearly, but it especially lacks resources, 
restaurants, and bars for the younger generations to enjoy and thrive in this community. Instead, we 
head out to places that have more the first moment we are old enough to, as I did. Along with that, I 
have also seen firsthand that it also lacks resources and variety of restaurants for the lower to middle 
income households in the area. 

On top of that, if the land is not developed into commercial, it will become industrial, letting 
more manufacturing plants come in. This section of McMinnville does not need to look like Tualatin-
Sherwood Road and more industrial is not needed in this area.  

I believe that more being developed into commercial land in the Three Mile Lane area will the 
beneficial for future generations. I absolutely love the rural city charm that McMinnville holds and one 
major part of this city being able to keep thriving is to make sure it caters to all walks of life, especially 
has it grows bigger.  

 

Thank you,  

Amanda Winter 



Heather Richards 
Planning Directory 
McMinnville OR 
 
Re: Three Mile Lane Area Plan 
Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov 
 
May 9th, 2022 
 
Dear City Councilors: 
 
As business owners on Third Street in McMinnville, we are opposed to adoption of the Three 
Mile Lane Area Plan.  The proposed Plan contains many good ideas, but also includes 
development of what is being called a "New Town Center," a very large mall, built by Kimco, the 
owner of the largest parcel of land in the development area.  There is no other reason for Kimco 
to want to change the zoning of the land other than to build a mall, just like the ones they have 
in Gresham, Milwaukie, and other places in the area.  
 
As a 17-old year business on Third Street, the real Town Center of McMinnville, we have 
weathered many difficulties but have managed to grow and thrive because of the steadfast 
support of locals and the growing number of visitors who come to the area.  It is somewhat 
discouraging to think of the City developing a competing Town Center on Highway 18.  Folks 
who want to get a bite to eat as they drive to the coast will not bother to visit our charming 
downtown if they can simply stop at some national chain restaurant right on the highway. 
 
Third Street offers many things to locals and visitors alike.  Along with restaurants, markets, 
delis, clothing, books, art supplies, art galleries, as well as toys and antiques, the area provides 
a pleasant authentic ambiance whether people are shopping or just strolling.  As owners of a 
business that is frequented by many visitors from Tigard, Salem, Bend, New York or Chicago, 
we hear endless amounts of praise for the integrity of what McMinnville has to offer.  The notion 
that a giant, cookie-cutter shopping mall, built by a corporation whose malls resemble what is 
already on Highway 99 will be an attractive "Gateway" to the city is absurd. 
 
McMinnville offers what very few other towns in the state can offer, a well-maintained, very 
attractive, authentic down town, where all the businesses are owned by locals. Turning 
McMinnville into Beaverton or Tigard or other Portland suburbs seems like a very foolish thing to 
do and puts the integrity of the area at risk. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Sharon Cook, Marlene Eichner, Phyllice Bradner, Kathleen Buck, Ann Durley, Ilsa Perse, and 
Claudia Herber 
 
 
Currents Gallery 
532 NE Third Street 
McMinnville, OR 97128 
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Heather Richards 
Planning Directory 
McMinnville OR 
 
Re: Three Mile Lane Area Plan 
Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov 
 
May 9th, 2022 
 
Dear City Councilors: 
 
I have read many of the documents that comprise the Three Mile Lane Area Plan (TMLAP) as 
well as the recently submitted Staff Report and have been struck by many of the details of these 
documents that do not pass the smell test. 
 
When final documents for the TMLAP became available several months ago, many of the ideas 
presented in them seemed disingenuous, employing language to make points that might seem 
"politically correct" until one looked closely at the details. 
 
Reducing Greenhouse Emissions 
Arguing that a local, giant shopping mall would be good for the environment because people will  
drive shorter distances is inaccurate.  In the Staff Report there is nothing that supports the claim 
that adding commercial development along Highway 18 will reduce greenhouse gases (GHG).  
The comment that these commercial establishments will eliminate the need to drive to other 
cities to “access” these establishments is disingenuous, at best.  In fact, the exact opposite will 
occur with additional stoplights along Highway 18. Cars idling their engines at stoplights adds a 
huge amount of GHG to the environment. The plan to increase the number of traffic lights will 
have the exact opposite effect of helping the environment.  
 
A Canadian study updated in 2020 (https://www.nrcan.gc.ca/energy/efficiency/communities-
infrastructure/transportation/cars-light-trucks/idling/4415) showed that “ if Canadian motorists 
avoided idling for just three minutes every day of the year, CO2 emissions could be reduced by 
1.4 million tonnes annually. This would be equal to saving 630 million litres of fuel and 
equivalent to taking 320,000 cars off of the road for the entire year. Eliminating unnecessary 
idling is one easy action that Canadians can take to reduce their GHG emissions that are 
contributing to climate change.” 
 
Driving short distances is still driving.  The best ways to eliminate greenhouse gases are to 
walk, bike, or take public transportation.  I see nothing in the TMLAP that recommends or 
requires the development of public transportation in the region.  I saw reference to the fact that 
increased frequency of what little public transportation there is in the area will occur somewhere 
in the distant future.  References to "multi-modal transportation" are just so many buzz words.   
Goal 3, page 15  
The Yamhill County Transit Authority (YCTA) provides limited (hourly) service in the study area 
on Route 2, with direct links to downtown McMinnville and the city Transit Center. If and when 
YCTA service increases to a 30-minute frequency, future transit access will improve within the 
Three Mile Lane area. 
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Food Desert 
From the Annie F. Casey Foundation: 
Food deserts are geographic areas where residents have few to no convenient options for 
securing affordable and healthy foods — especially fresh fruits and vegetables .Feb 13, 2021 
 
If the area in question is a "food desert," then so are many other areas in McMinnville.  It takes 
only one minute more to drive from residences in the TMLP area to a major grocery store on 
Highway 99 than it takes to drive from affluent neighborhoods such as the Michelbook 
subdivision..  I have yet to hear this neighborhood being described as a "food desert."  The 
same could be said for the new subdivisions that are being built on Baker Creek Road, which is 
even further than Michelbook to a full-service grocery store. 
 
As a matter of fact on page 13 of the Plan, there is the very honest statement that states: 
Neighborhood-serving retail may be a mid-to-long term aspiration when additional residential 
construction occurs. 
 
So much for solving the non-existent food desert problem. 
 
Retail Leakage 
Throughout the hundreds of pages of documents that were put together to sell the Plan, there is 
continual mention of "retail leakage." An analysis of retail leakage studies can be found at 
https://www.ndavidmilder.com/2016/09/retail-leakageleakage-analyses-should-be-treated-with-
great-caution-by-analysts-and-end-users-analytical-issues. The author of this study describes in 
detail how complex and often very inaccurate "retail leakage" studies usually are. The author of 
this study spells out quite clearly the draw-backs and limitations of studies that purport to  
document retail leakage in an area.  Practically speaking, in the McMinnville/Newberg area, 
there is no shortage of places to buy appliances, cars, furniture, clothing, reasonably priced 
groceries, and many other necessities. Judging by the number of vacant spaces on Highway 
99W, a reasonably priced "family style" restaurant like Olive Garden could find a location 
without too much trouble.   
 
Things that cannot easily be found in the area might not be available because stores that used 
to sell those items have gone out of business or were never here because of lack of demand.  
Yes, it is hard to buy men's suits in Yamhill County.  There is probably a good reason for that!  If 
someone wants to buy a Tesla, yes, she has to go to Portland to do it OR buy it online!  Is it 
considered "retail leakage" if one buys something in Portland or Salem while in either of those 
locations to visit friends or go to a medical appointment?  If one wants to buy a specific kind of 
refrigerator that is only available in a store that only sells appliances, and the consumer has to 
go to Salem to find it, is that retail leakage?  Of course not!  
 
Big Box Stores 
The Staff Report denies that there are proposed "large format" stores on the horizon. One only 
has to look at the application from Kimco, the largest property owner, to see that these kinds of 
stores are exactly what they are proposing.  
 
From Kimco zone change app, pge 6,     12/17/20.  
https://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov/sites/default/files/fileattachments/planning/page/21877/com
bined_full_application_4-15-21.pdf 
 



The requested amendments will facilitate a future economic development opportunity that will 
benefit the City of McMinnville and surrounding communities by converting excess industrial 
land into needed commercial land. Kimco has owned the vacant Property since 2006 and over 
the years there has high interest from retailers, both local and national, to open shop and serve 
the local community. No particular retail use has been identified for the Property, but it’s 
location, access to Highway 18, size, and topography make it attractive to General Merchandise 
retailers such as Target, Home Depot, and Costco because the goods and services offered by 
those stores are currently unavailable to McMinnville residents and require a 25-mile drive to 
Salem or even further to the outskirts of Portland 
 
McMinnville prides itself on its "shop local" ethos.  A "local" Target or Costco is NOT shopping 
locally.  All of the prophets from big box stores go to out-of-state corporations, the exact 
opposite of local. 
 
Kimco does not build malls that remotely resemble what the consultants who put together the 
TMLAP describe.  
 
Kimco Realty, is the largest publicly traded operator of open-air, grocery-anchored shopping 
centers in North America. Based in Jericho, New York, this development behemoth, has an 
interest in 541 U.S. shopping centers. Kimco’s net revenue is approximately 1.044 billion 
dollars.  Not being familiar with their shopping centers in Oregon, I visited two that are located 
within an hour of McMinnville, in Gresham and Milwaukie.  What I saw was discouraging.  They 
bore no resemblance to the high-minded “plan” that is now before the Planning Commission.  
They were simply old-school shopping centers, and with high rates of vacancy. The stores that 
were, in fact, still in business were many of the same, small chain stores that are located 
outside downtown McMinnville on Highway 99 W: Rite Aid, JoAnn’s, Jimmy Johns, Petco, 
Shari’s, etc.  These shopping centers bear no resemblance to the high-minded ideas that are 
put forth in the Three Mile Lane Area Plan.  They were neither “aesthetically pleasing” (pg 15 of 
TMLAP final plan) nor innovative. The stores in these two centers were compact versions of 
Highway 99W near McMinnville. 
 
Below is a photograph of the shopping center in Milwaukie, as of February 8th, 2022. 
 

 
 
 



 
 
Designed Communities 
The Kimco developments that I saw bear no resemblance to the very well-designed, mixed use 
Orenco Station that the TMLAP references as a model for the plan now being considered in 
McMinnville. Orenco Station, however, is a very different kind of development than what is 
planned for the one on Highway 18.  Orenco Station has no “big box” stores.  Kimco’s 
application with the city explicitly states the desire to site at least one, if not two, of these “large 
format” stores, and the TMLAP explicitly permits them.   
 
The largest retail store in Orenco Station is a modest New Seasons Market that is not even 
visible from the street. The entire development was designed in conjunction with Tri-Met’s 
Westside light rail, is bordered by a large Intel campus, has a population of 5,000, and has 
dense neighborhood housing, with small retail establishments on the ground floor of residential 
and office buildings.  The parking lot near the New Seasons market is miniscule in comparison 
to what is planned for the Three Mile Lane “neighborhood.”  In fact, nothing could be farther 
from what is envisaged in the TMLAP. 
 
Another model that is discussed in the McMinnville Plan is the Old Mill District in Bend, OR, 
population 95,000.  This retail center has a mix of well-known, high-end, brand name stores, sits 
on the Deschutes River, and is about a 20-minute walk to downtown Bend, on city sidewalks 
and streets that don’t require traipsing across an expressway like Highway 18.  Also in Bend is a 
development called Northwest Crossing, a planned community that has mixed-use spaces, 
high-end single family homes, and is proud of its commitment to sustainability with strict building 
standards requiring all homes and commercial buildings be Earth Advantage Certified. Two of 
the commercial buildings have received LEED CS designation at a silver level. 
 
There are lots of good ideas in the TMLAP, but I didn’t see anything that requires that a 
developer adhere to those kinds of ideas.  Instead, design elements are “recommended” and 
developers are “encouraged” to meet design standards, but there isn’t anything that requires 
that they meet for example energy-efficient standards or include dozens of other innovative 
ideas. 
 
Considering how much time and effort has been put into this project, it is still not ready to be 
adopted by the City Council until many of the core issues are refined and strict guard rails are 
put on what is ultimately built. 
 
McMinnville's downtown is why people visit the area and is a large part of why people live here.  
Building a new "Town Center" on Highway 18 will make the area just like every place else.  Why 
would the City approve a plan that will ultimately make the region no different from Beaverton,  
Clackamas or any other suburb of Portland? 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ilsa Perse 
5865 NE Mineral Springs Rd 
Carlton, OR 97111 
 
    
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



McMinnville City Council Meeting Testimony 10 May 2022 
c/o 
Heather Richards, Planning Director 
City of McMinnville Department of Planning 
231 NE Fifth Street 
McMinnville OR 97128 
 
Re: Three Mile Lane Area Plan Docket G-7-21/ PC-1-20-22 
 
Dear Council members, 
 
As a local business owner and resident, I am writing to point out the gaping inconsistency in the plan you are being 
asked to consider. 
 
The Three Mile Lane Area Plan you are being asked to consider does not realistically address the rezones requested 
in docket ZC 3-20 by Kimco and other developers which would significantly distort the goals and outcomes of the 
3MLAP.  
 
The Three Mile Lane Plan repeatedly cites attractive and innovative regional mixed use shopping districts like 
Orenco Station and Bend’s Old Mill District as models. 
 
However, docket number ZC 3-20 requests more like a shopping mall scaled for interstate freeway access.  
Considering the plan in front of you, without considering the rezone, creates the inconsistency. 
 
I created the enclosed graphic to give some idea of difference in scale that concerns me. 
 
In addition, I have concerns about the traffic consequences of the 3MLAP even without the rezone.  The roundabout 
and multiple traffic lights create a choke point on Highway 18. 
 
As a wine producer, we count on Highway 18 to quickly and efficiently convey our grapes from our vineyard in 
Dayton to our winery in the Granary District and Winery Row neighborhood of McMinnville.  When it comes to 
quality winemaking, every minute counts between the vine and the winery.  Adding two signals and a roundabout, 
and removing the proposed overpass, would degrade our (and other area wineries’) access to the freshest grapes, 
and create increased labor costs due to delays. 
 
As a food processor, we count on a vibrant community of industrial suppliers and fabricators to keep our business 
going.  A healthy mix of industrial land continues to enhance the value of making wine in McMinnville, whereas 
access to a big box store does not. 
 
As a seller of high-end wine, McMinnville’s thoughtful charm enhances our customers’ impressions of our business 
and the region in general.  When our tasting room is open, we attract over 4000 high-net-worth visitors a year.  
Events such as IPNC bring visitors from around the world. Without fail, they mention McMinnville’s charm and 
unique feel, so different from Everyville USA.  McMinnville’s uncluttered Highway 18 gateway is an asset to our 
business community. 
 
The big-box retail proposed portion of the area plan hampers the McMinnville wine community’s ability to produce 
quality wine and decreases the region’s unique attractiveness to our customers.  I hope you will vote no on this part 
of the proposal.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 



Jason Lett 
President, The Eyrie Vineyards 



Three Mile Lane: 681,283 SF (1) 

Old Mill District: 267,000 SF (3)  

Orenco Station: 44,170 SF (4)

Comparison of Regional Retail Area
(Square feet of retail floor space)

Bridgeport Village 465,000 SF (2)  

(1)  McMinnville Planning Department Page 77 Tables 7 & 8 
      (https://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov/sites/default/files/fileattachments/planning/page/23134/cpa_1-21_zc_2-21_submittal.pdf)
(2) Robert Goldfield, “Anchors away' at malls” (Portland Business Journal Jun 27, 2004)
(3) Old Mill District Marketing Brochure (https://images1.loopnet.com/d2/YljmPpBC2V8nSWqPrVyVdw8u7NHfyEAEZh99SFIOKiw/document.pdf)
(4) Leslie Hamilton Sr. Planner City of Hillsboro to Ilsa Perce April 20, 2022 at 5:07:47 PM PDT  
      “29,920 square foot neighborhood market + 14,250 square feet of retail area”
(5) Keizer-station.pdf (https://www.hsmpacific.com/image_data/properties/pdfs/keizer-station.pdf) 



From: Bill Bordeaux
To: Claudia Cisneros
Cc: Bill Bordeaux
Subject: Testimony for: 3-Mile Lane Area Plan ; = @ Tuesday"s meeting May 10, 2022
Date: Monday, May 9, 2022 6:26:32 AM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

To the  City  Council  members:

Heather Richards, Planning  Director:   “We  have  no  idea  what  will  be  built on the commercial land.   It  could 
be Big-Box stores and fast-food drive-thrus.”  Feb. 15, 2022

Well,  if  she  doesn’t  know,  then  we  don’t  know.

….  except  for,  we  do  know,  a large  parcel has ALREADY  been  purchased  for  a VERY  LARGE  
SHOPPING  CENTER.

[ we  have  testimony  from  a  home-owner  off  3-mile  lane  expressway,  who  sat  on  the  review  committee, 
who  has  shared  her  experience  and  knowledge
 about  discussions  about  this ]    :(((

We  ALREADY  have  MULTIPLE  shopping  centers  in  McMinnville  and  Newberg,  ….   we  have    NO  
NEED  for  another  one  ……   or   TWO!!
_____________________________________________________________________

The   3-Mile  Lane  Expressway  was  built,  year  ago,  with  the  expressed  purpose  ..  and  PLEDGE  that  it  be 
a  “By-Pass”   Thruway.

This  Plan  =  TMLAP  …  this  re-zoning  …  would  DESTROY  the  current  Expressway  to  the  Coast  and 
beyond,  circumventing  McMinnville  and  Lafayette;

and  with  it  BREAKING  another  one  of  the  city’’s  plans  and  pledge  to  the  citizens  of  Yamhill 
County!!!     :(((

_____________________________________________________________________

The  city  of  McMinnville,  as  we  have  just  learned  and  been  informed,   is  drowning  in  a  deficit  of  over  
$3,000,000.

At  a  city  council  meeting  a  decade  ago,  where  I  and  47  other  citizens  provided  testimony  urging  the  city  
NOT  to  give  our  monies  to 

the   “Dundee  By-Pass  Project”   (DUD).    However,   44  “business”  citizens  (or their  lawyers)  testified  at 
that  meet  urging  a  YE$   vote;  and

the  council  voted  for  it,  of  course.    At  that  meeting  I  asked  if  this  “gift”  would  negatively  impact  our 
city’s  finances.    I  was  given  their

assurance  that  “It  would  NOT.”   

Well,  it  would  seem  that  this   Gift  of  more  than  $3 Million,  could  really  be  useful,  now.

05/09/2022
Bill Bordeaux

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - 
Pubic Hearing 
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It  would  seem  that  the  city  would  not  have  needed  to  come  to  us  3  years  ago,  and  ask  for  a  $10 million 
“street/transportation  bond.”

It  would  also  seem  apparent,  that  now  with  Dave  Haugeberg  coming  to  the  council  requesting  another 
donation  gift  for  the  “next  phase”

of  the  Dundee  DuD,  will  be  an  awfully  hard  lump  to  swallow —   don’t  you  think???

And  what  about  Mr.  Haugeberg’s  [ “Final” ]  request  still  to  be  filed,  for  $27 Million  for  the  “Final  Phase” 
of  the  DUD,  in  a  few  more  years ???

…..   And  that  doesn’t  even  take  into  consideration  when  he  must  come  before  the  Mac  City  Council,  yet 
one  more  time,   and  ask  us  again

for   #135,000,000   for  a   new  “McMinnville/Lafayette  By-Pass” !!!!   (since  your  “PLAN”  is  going  to 
destroy  the  one  we  now  have)  ??????    :(((

________________________________________________________________________

And  what  about  the  new  “PLAN”  to  revamp  3rd  street  downtown  modernization  for  another  $1,000,000 
plus  ???

If  the  third  street  businesses  want  new  concrete,  and  remodeling  of  street  thoroughfare  …..   then,  they, 
(those  who  “are  the  ones,  the  only  ones,
who  built  their  businesses”)  can  pay  for  it,  ….  by  themselves.  …..  and  besides,  this  city  no  longer  has 
enough  monies even to  operate  the  city!!

___________________________

We  are  watching  you.

Now,  that  we  have  learned  you  do  not  know  how  to  manage  our  money  well.

Now,  that  we  have  learned  you  do  not  know  how  to  operate  the  city  efficiently.

The  city  already  raised  our  sewer  rate,  in  order  to  build  a  new upgraded  sewage  facility.

If,  after  adding  a  TAX  to  our  current/future  sewer  bill,   you  have  paid  off  the  $3,000,000   hole  in  the 
city’s  budget —  is  it  your  plan  to 
RETURN  our  sewer  bills  to  their  former  level?  ——  or  are  you  planning  on  allowing  the  to  become  a 
“Forever  City  Tax” ???    :(((

________________________________________________________________________

Note:    This  is  my  46th  year  as  a  resident  of  McMinnville,  and  I  have  attended  many  council  meetings 
throughout  this  time,

at  which  I  have  listened  to  the  council,  and  councilors  boast  about  how  “well-run”  the  city  is  and  how 
great  the  departments 

are  about  economically  and  efficiently  they  are  run.

What  has  happened  recently,  to  all-of-a-sudden  find  our  selves  in a  great  valley  of  debt?
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What  Happened???

________________

I  urge  a   “NO”  Vote  on  all  “TAX”  motions  on  city  services.

I  urge  a    “NO”   Vote  on  the  “Three-Mile  Lane  area  “PLAN”   ——  even  though  we  know  you  have 
ALREADY  given  it  the  “GREEN   Light”

I  urge  a    “NO”   Vote  on  the  “Third  Street  re-model”  plan  for  those  businesses.

I  urge   a   “NO”   Vote  on   ANY  more  of  Dave  Haugeberg’s  requests  for  Our  “GIFTS”  to  the  “Dundee 
Bypass.”

I  urge   a   “NO”   Vote  on  ANY  of  Dave  Haugeberg’s  requests  for  our  “GIFTS”  to  the 
“McMinnville/Lafayette  Bypass.”

Earnestly,

Bill  Bordeaux

(503)  472 - 7958

City  Resident

_________________________________________________________________________
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From: Robin Ricker
To: Claudia Cisneros
Subject: TMLP
Date: Monday, May 9, 2022 9:01:59 AM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

May 8, 2022

Robin Ricker

526 NW 13th Street
McMinnville, OR 97128
971-221-8919
Email: robin13bee@gmail.com

To: McMinnville City Council
Re: TMLAP

I am writing regarding the Three Mile Area Lane Project.     Several months ago I emailed my
concerns to Heather Richards regarding the request to rezone and develop a huge parcel of
land on the OR 18 expressway/freight way.     Her reply, along with the information that she
presented at the following zoom meeting, appeared to be in keeping with the original
community plan that she described as being developed with community volunteers and city
management students from a state university.     

I relied on Ms. Richards information, the presentation, and her comforting response to my
initial email to her.  She reinforced that everyone was committed to creating a livable
community  for the Three Mile Lane area such as: biking and pedestrian friendly access (that
also connected the Three Mile Lane area with Third Street and would provide safe crossing to
the newly developed areas across a busy and dangerous highway); businesses with living
wages; community based/owned businesses; a lovely walking mall with trees, green strips,
shops, coffee shops, a small grocery store that would be an oasis in a food dessert.     There
would be affordable mixed housing and parks and light industrial also with living wages.    

Ms. Richards said it would be akin to community centered shopping areas such as  The Old
Mill District in Bend and Orenco Station in Hillsboro. She said the larger parcels were not
suitable to industry and that no one offered to buy them.    She said that there were offers for
these acreages if the zoning could be changed to commercial.    She did not disclose at any
time that the largest parcel was  purchased maybe 20 years ago by Kimco, a giant corporation
that develops strip malls made up mostly of national chains. 

05/09/2022
Robin Ricker

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - 
Public Hearing
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Kimco is waiting on the zoning change so that they can put in strip malls like we already have
on Hwy 99.  Costco is not needed here—there is one on 99 in Tigard and in Salem.    Giant
Joanne Fabric, Walmart and an office store are redundant and would move the slow traffic
and ugly structures with huge parking lots from 99 over to Hwy 18—which is supposed to be
the bypass.  Hwy 99 and the parking lots are in no way bike, neighbor or pedestrian friendly,
they will be worse in a new box store haven for cars and traffic.   Big box stores and strip malls
are not located in livable neighborhoods.

She talked about retail leakage which, to a newcomer like me, sounded pretty clear, but
whose ‘leakage’ are we talking about.  Certainly not the leakage of small locally owned
businesses. Visitors come to McMinnville to go to them (restaurants, wineries, bike shop,
natural food store, book shop, galleries  antique stores, etc.).  Our local businesses keep their
profits here.  Profits made by national chain stores go to the shareholders, boards and CEO’s,
not to the local schools and infrastructure. They don’t build parks or pedestrian malls.  Costco
and other box giants are a really a poor legacy to the farmers and farmland that were given
over to modern consumption and traffic demands.   Land that was farmed and loved will be
pavement, heat islands, and unfriendly to anyone on foot, bike or wheelchair.     

Ms. Richards also talked about greenhouse gas concerns, but those, I’ve now learned, are
worse when you drive short distances because the engine is not warmed up enough to burn
clean.   So all these short drives to and from the potential strip malls on Three Mile Lane are
more harmful than driving 30 minutes to Salem for the same thing.   Waiting in traffic for cars
to turn into a strip mall, from a bypass that was supposed to move traffic quickly past town,
will be an air polluting traffic tie up. 

Ms. Richards said it would be akin to community centered shopping areas like The
Old Mill District in Bend and Orenco Station in Hillsboro.    She said the larger
parcels looking for industrial buyers were not suitable to industry and that no one
offered to buy them.    She said that there were offers for these acreages if the
zoning could be changed to commercial.   

Here is what wasn’t explained: 
· She did not disclose at any time that one large parcel was purchased about 20 years
ago by Kimco, a giant corporation that develops strip malls just like what we already
have on Highway 99 and on every highway and by-way in America.
· She didn’t explain that, unlike Bend’s Old Mill district, the commercial development
would sit right next to the highway instead of being placed along the river so river
walks could be incorporated and it could be more neighborhood friendly.
· She didn’t explain that Orenco Station was possible because of 22,000 high paid
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Intel workers across the street and because it is located by a MAX station.
·      Bend’s Northwest Crossing, another example mentioned in the plan, has everything
I imagined and pictured in Heather’s very generous and reassuring email to
me.  However, NW Crossing isn’t really comparable because its commercial area is only
30 acres out of 486 acres.  The rest of NW Crossing includes mixed-use, two schools,
and 50 acres dedicated to community parks and open spaces in addition to
approximately 1200 single family residential lots and some multi-family and cluster
cottages.  The commercial section at NW Crossing is only a tiny part of a large,
integrated, diverse community, but at 3ML the C-3 land would be almost a third of the
total land and basically cut off from everything else.  

 
 

There is no hope at all of what was in her lovely presentation ever being developed.
 
 
McMinnville, can have its little oases on Third Street and the Granary District, but other than
that it will all be out-of-state corporations that don’t give a darn about the beauty, viability or
livability of our county and its residents, let alone how a pedestrian will cross a highway to get
to a loaf of bread or a dozen eggs.   
 
Sincerely,
 
Robin Ricker
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From: Zack Geary
To: Claudia Cisneros
Subject: Fw: Three Mile Lane Proposal
Date: Monday, May 9, 2022 9:41:53 AM
Attachments: We sent you safe versions of your files.msg

3 Mile Lane expansion 5-10-2022.doc

From: melcor@onlinemac.com <melcor@onlinemac.com>
Sent: Monday, May 9, 2022 9:07 AM
To: Sal Peralta <Sal.Peralta@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Chris Chenoweth
<Chris.Chenoweth@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Kellie Menke
<Kellie.Menke@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Zack Geary <Zack.Geary@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Remy
Drabkin <Remy.Drabkin@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Adam Garvin
<Adam.Garvin@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>; Jeff Towery <Jeff.Towery@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>
Subject: Three Mile Lane Proposal

Mimecast Attachment Protection has deemed this file to be safe, but always exercise caution when opening files.

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Hi All:

The attached are my comments regarding the Present Three Mile Lane proposal you are considering

Best regards, Steve Rupp

May 10, 2022

These are my comments regarding the proposed expansion pending on Three Mile Lane at this time.

For me, there are two primary issues, one is financial the other the culture of our City.

Because McMinnville is presently suffering financial difficulties and deficits, I believe that one of
the considerations of the development is to try and grow our way out of the deficit by expansion and
growing the tax revenue base.  I can tell you without a doubt that this will not work.  In the early
1980s a medium size town in California, San Jose, tried just that. Rapid expansion in hopes of
improved revenue base.  An a few short years, they were on the edge of having to declare
bankruptcy.  Infrastructure cost and services cost (fire protection, fire houses and equipment,
policing, street maintenance, etc.) far exceeded the increased revenue base.  If you have your finance
department do an in depth analysis of the expansions presently on Hill and baker creek road, I am
certain that their findings will verify this.

The second issue is, for me, the major issue.  When I moved to McMinnville in January of 1998, I
thought I moved to heaven.  It had a wonderful small town feel and was astoundingly quaint,
charming and hospitable.  Over the years many, many town meetings have been held.  Without
exception the top priority has always been to preserve the “small town feel, and “the charm and
beauty” of the City.  Over the past several years, these values have eroded and are near extinction. 

05/09/2022
Steve Rupp 

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - 
Public Hearing
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Steven Rupp 

Post Office Box 622, McMinnville, OR 97128-0622                                             Phone 971-241-9251



May 10, 2022

These are my comments regarding the proposed expansion pending on Three Mile Lane at this time.

For me, there are two primary issues, one is financial the other the culture of our City.

Because McMinnville is presently suffering financial difficulties and deficits, I believe that one of the considerations of the development is to try and grow our way out of the deficit by expansion and growing the tax revenue base.  I can tell you without a doubt that this will not work.  In the early 1980s a medium size town in California, San Jose, tried just that. Rapid expansion in hopes of improved revenue base.  An a few short years, they were on the edge of having to declare bankruptcy.  Infrastructure cost and services cost (fire protection, fire houses and equipment, policing, street maintenance, etc.) far exceeded the increased revenue base.  If you have your finance department do an in depth analysis of the expansions presently on Hill and baker creek road, I am certain that their findings will verify this.

The second issue is, for me, the major issue.  When I moved to McMinnville in January of 1998, I thought I moved to heaven.  It had a wonderful small town feel and was astoundingly quaint, charming and hospitable.  Over the years many, many town meetings have been held.  Without exception the top priority has always been to preserve the “small town feel, and “the charm and beauty” of the City.  Over the past several years, these values have eroded and are near extinction.  

In 1998, there were three possible courses as the City grew.  We could become a bedroom community or Portland, we could expand our industrial base sufficient to support our growing population, or we could try and become a tourist destination.  

Becoming a bedroom community to Portland was not desirable or possible.  The road infrastructure precluded it and for almost all bedroom communities, “there is no there there”.  

Building a sufficient industrial base was also not possible because there was, again, no good infrastructure for industry to transport its goods to market.

We have, as a City, chosen the course of primarily becoming a tourist destination.  Witness Visit McMinnville and their outstanding work. However, not all tourist destinations are not created equal.  Examples in Oregon are Ashland, Canon Beach, and Sisters.  Ashland is bounded on the east with Interstate 5, allowing through traffic to move unimpeded. It is also a beautiful vibrant city with interesting architecture, very good art galleries, excellent restaurants, very good accommodations, easily accessible, etc.  Sisters is best known for its quilting, upscale hot dog stands, ice cream parlors, not so good architecture and as the biggest traffic jam and road block between Salem and Bend.  If you want to sit in a traffic jam for half an hour, just go to sister.  McMinnville is now at a crossroads.  The irreversible decision that is about to be made with regard to the Three Mile Lane project will lead us either on a path to an Ashland style tourist destination  or on a Sisters path.  Approving the present plan for the development on Three Mile Lane will set us irreversible on the path to become another Sisters.  It will destroy our small town feel and charm, and once it’s gone it can never be brought back.

What are our values?  What kind of a City do we want McMinnville to become in the future?  I urge you to make a decision that will do the best we can to preserve our small town feel and charming atmosphere. It is essential that the present Three Mile Lane plan be put on hold and reconsidered.  We can do a lot better.

e-mail: melcor@onlinemac.com 
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In 1998, there were three possible courses as the City grew.  We could become a bedroom
community or Portland, we could expand our industrial base sufficient to support our growing
population, or we could try and become a tourist destination. 

Becoming a bedroom community to Portland was not desirable or possible.  The road infrastructure
precluded it and for almost all bedroom communities, “there is no there there”. 

Building a sufficient industrial base was also not possible because there was, again, no good
infrastructure for industry to transport its goods to market.

We have, as a City, chosen the course of primarily becoming a tourist destination.  Witness Visit
McMinnville and their outstanding work. However, not all tourist destinations are not created equal. 
Examples in Oregon are Ashland, Canon Beach, and Sisters.  Ashland is bounded on the east with
Interstate 5, allowing through traffic to move unimpeded. It is also a beautiful vibrant city with
interesting architecture, very good art galleries, excellent restaurants, very good accommodations,
easily accessible, etc.  Sisters is best known for its quilting, upscale hot dog stands, ice cream
parlors, not so good architecture and as the biggest traffic jam and road block between Salem and
Bend.  If you want to sit in a traffic jam for half an hour, just go to sister.  McMinnville is now at a
crossroads.  The irreversible decision that is about to be made with regard to the Three Mile Lane
project will lead us either on a path to an Ashland style tourist destination  or on a Sisters path. 
Approving the present plan for the development on Three Mile Lane will set us irreversible on the
path to become another Sisters.  It will destroy our small town feel and charm, and once it’s gone it
can never be brought back.

What are our values?  What kind of a City do we want McMinnville to become in the future?  I urge
you to make a decision that will do the best we can to preserve our small town feel and charming
atmosphere. It is essential that the present Three Mile Lane plan be put on hold and reconsidered. 
We can do a lot better.
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Steven Rupp 
Post Office Box 622, McMinnville, OR 97128-0622         Phone 971-241-9251 

e-mail: melcor@onlinemac.com

May 10, 2022 

These are my comments regarding the proposed expansion pending on Three Mile Lane at this time. 

For me, there are two primary issues, one is financial the other the culture of our City. 

Because McMinnville is presently suffering financial difficulties and deficits, I believe that one of the 
considerations of the development is to try and grow our way out of the deficit by expansion and 
growing the tax revenue base.  I can tell you without a doubt that this will not work.  In the early 
1980s a medium size town in California, San Jose, tried just that. Rapid expansion in hopes of 
improved revenue base.  An a few short years, they were on the edge of having to declare bankruptcy.  
Infrastructure cost and services cost (fire protection, fire houses and equipment, policing, street 
maintenance, etc.) far exceeded the increased revenue base.  If you have your finance department do 
an in depth analysis of the expansions presently on Hill and baker creek road, I am certain that their 
findings will verify this. 

The second issue is, for me, the major issue.  When I moved to McMinnville in January of 1998, I 
thought I moved to heaven.  It had a wonderful small town feel and was astoundingly quaint, 
charming and hospitable.  Over the years many, many town meetings have been held.  Without 
exception the top priority has always been to preserve the “small town feel, and “the charm and 
beauty” of the City.  Over the past several years, these values have eroded and are near extinction.  

In 1998, there were three possible courses as the City grew.  We could become a bedroom 
community or Portland, we could expand our industrial base sufficient to support our growing 
population, or we could try and become a tourist destination.   

Becoming a bedroom community to Portland was not desirable or possible.  The road infrastructure 
precluded it and for almost all bedroom communities, “there is no there there”.   

Building a sufficient industrial base was also not possible because there was, again, no good 
infrastructure for industry to transport its goods to market. 

We have, as a City, chosen the course of primarily becoming a tourist destination.  Witness Visit 
McMinnville and their outstanding work. However, not all tourist destinations are not created equal.  
Examples in Oregon are Ashland, Canon Beach, and Sisters.  Ashland is bounded on the east with 
Interstate 5, allowing through traffic to move unimpeded. It is also a beautiful vibrant city with 
interesting architecture, very good art galleries, excellent restaurants, very good accommodations, 
easily accessible, etc.  Sisters is best known for its quilting, upscale hot dog stands, ice cream parlors, 
not so good architecture and as the biggest traffic jam and road block between Salem and Bend.  If 
you want to sit in a traffic jam for half an hour, just go to sister.  McMinnville is now at a crossroads.  
The irreversible decision that is about to be made with regard to the Three Mile Lane project will lead 
us either on a path to an Ashland style tourist destination  or on a Sisters path.  Approving the present 
plan for the development on Three Mile Lane will set us irreversible on the path to become another 
Sisters.  It will destroy our small town feel and charm, and once it’s gone it can never be brought 
back. 
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Steven Rupp 
Post Office Box 622, McMinnville, OR 97128-0622         Phone 971-241-9251 

e-mail: melcor@onlinemac.com

What are our values?  What kind of a City do we want McMinnville to become in the future?  I urge 
you to make a decision that will do the best we can to preserve our small town feel and charming 
atmosphere. It is essential that the present Three Mile Lane plan be put on hold and reconsidered.  
We can do a lot better. 
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From: Nicholas Peasley
To: Claudia Cisneros
Cc: Scott Hill; Jeff Towery; Michelle Giguere (mgiguereg@summitstrategies.us); Heather Richards;

brett.baker@springboardgrp.org; Dave Haugeberg
Subject: Yamhill County Parkway Committee letter for Council Packet
Date: Monday, May 9, 2022 11:27:34 AM
Attachments: We sent you safe versions of your files.msg

YCPC Letter_Mayor Hill and Councilors.pdf

Mimecast Attachment Protection has deemed this file to be safe, but always exercise caution when opening files.

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Claudia,

Attached is a submittal by David C. Haugeberg as Chair of the Yamhill County Parkway Committee,
for the City Council’s packet regarding the Three Mile Lane plan hearing tomorrow night.

Sincerely,

Nicholas A. Peasley

HAUGEBERG, RUETER, GOWELL, FREDRICKS & HIGGINS, P.C.
620 North East Fifth Street  |  P.O. Box 480  |  McMinnville, Oregon 97128
Telephone (503) 472-5141  |  Fax (503) 472-4713
npeasley@hrglawyers.com | www.hrglawyers.com

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This transmission (and/or documents accompanying it) may
contain confidential information belonging to the sender which is protected by the attorney-client
privilege.  The information is intended only for the use of the individual or entity named above.  If
you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any disclosure, copying, distribution
or taking of any action in reliance on the contents of this information is strictly prohibited.  If you
have received this transmission in error, please notify me immediately.

05/09/2022
David Haugeberg, Chair of 
Yamhill County Parkway 
Committee

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - Public Hearing
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From: Britt Block
To: Claudia Cisneros
Subject: Re: Please vote to Modify!
Date: Tuesday, May 10, 2022 11:12:40 AM
Attachments: image001.png

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Hi Claudia:

Britt Block 
845 SE Morgan Lane
McMinnville OR

I hope the outcome favors a livable city. 
Thanks for you work, 
Britt 

Get Outlook for iOS

From: Claudia Cisneros <Claudia.Cisneros@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>
Sent: Tuesday, May 10, 2022 10:53:10 AM
To: brittblock@hotmail.com <brittblock@hotmail.com>
Subject: RE: Please vote to Modify!

Good Morning Britt,

Thank you for submitting your public comment, because this is a land-use

decision we will need your address for the record to have standing so that

we can mail you a copy of the decision when it is completed.

Thank you,

Claudia
______________________________________________

Website: http://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov | Recorder Page |
PUBLIC RECORDS LAW DISCLOSURE:  Messages to and from this e-mail address are public records of the City of McMinnville and may be subject to
public disclosure.  This e-mail is subject to the State Retention Schedule.

05/10/2022
Britt Block

Three Mile Lane Area Plan - 
Public Hearing
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From: Scott Hill <Scott.Hill@mcminnvilleoregon.gov> 
Sent: Tuesday, May 10, 2022 9:00 AM
To: Claudia Cisneros <Claudia.Cisneros@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>
Subject: Fwd: Please vote to Modify!

Received this morning.  Mayor

Begin forwarded message:

From: Britt Block <brittblock@hotmail.com>
Subject: Please vote to Modify!
Date: May 10, 2022 at 8:53:19 AM PDT
To: "Scott.Hill@mcminnvilleoregon.gov" <Scott.Hill@mcminnvilleoregon.gov>,
"Remy.Drabkin@McMinnville.gov" <Remy.Drabkin@McMinnville.gov>,
"Adam.Garvin@McMinnville.gov" <Adam.Garvin@McMinnville.gov>

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Honorable Mayor and Ward 3 Council Members:

I am a Ward 3 resident, close to both Hwy 18 and Linfield.  I don't mind the
housing aspects of the 3 Mile plan.  I am however entirely opposed to the big box
retail center aspect of the plan!  

I don't want Mac to become a magnet for anything other than 3rd street!
Nearby towns have all the big box retailers a person could want.  What they don't
have is character, and this plan does not increase livability, which is Mac's main
draw.
Hwy 99 is mostly an eyesore, however convenient it's retail might be.  We do not
need more of th1s!
Please vote no to the ill-conceived big box retail aspect of the 3 Mile plan.

Sincerely,
Britt Block
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